DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 19 March 2008

Mark Jones
21 March 2008

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Corina Ciobanu
	Richard Gallow
	Trevor Fernandes
	Zunia Hurst

	Mark Jones
	Mary McMinn
	Bernie Tipple
	Sue Rivers-Brown

	Katrina Hall # (Item 2)
	
	

	#  West Herts PCT
	

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Avi Gupta
	Meena Savla
	Vimal Tiwari

	Richard Walker
	Julia Clarke #
	Irene McDermott #
	Richard Garlick #

	Richard Jones #
	Suzanne Novak #
	Caroline Johnson^
	

	#  West Herts PCT 
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


Summary of actions agreed:

Actions from this meeting:
	Mark Jones / Sue Rivers-Brown
	Write to Andrew Parker asking that the PCT make a further attempt to provide a PBC Support Manager.
	April 2008

	Mary McMinn / Corina Ciobanu
	Find out who is leading the work in StAHCom on LESes for ultrasound and podiatry.
	April 2008

	Mark Jones
	Communicate the Executive’s decision regarding sexual health services to Sheila Burgess.
	28 March 08


Actions from previous meetings:
These are recorded in the appendix below.
1. Record from the last meeting:
The record was agreed as accurate.

2. Provider Services:
PCT Provider Services has inherited a diverse range of responsibilities including:
· District Nursing

· Intermediate Care

· Community Hospital Services (eg elderly care – in-patient and out-patient)

· Hospital-based physiotherapy

· Community Nursing (including respiratory, heart failure, neurology)

· Children’s Services (including Health Visitors and school nurses)

· Wheelchair Services

· Foot health

· Services for the homeless and drug / alcohol abusers in Watford (working with CDAT)

· The Meadowell Pracice
This is confusing for us as commissioners.  For instance some specialist nurses are employed by the hospital and some by the PCT.  Katrina will provide us with the list of services that has been circulated previously.

As we get to grips with the considerable commissioning task related to these services, we need to consider what will be required to support changes such as the change in provision at Hemel Hempstead Hospital.  Provider Services intends to be guided by the commissioning groups, but recognises the need for a two-way dialogue.

A regular dialogue regarding budgets and expenditure has been established at the West Herts Leads meeting.  Provider Services has a business and finance team led by an Assistant Director, Roger Hammond.  PBC groups and the PCT leads are discussing budgets for 2008/9 and we are working towards a more structured budget setting process.

Our highest priority need as commissioners is for more complete, timely and robust data.  Provider Services has a new information system (TPP) in place.  This is primarily a clinical system but we also need it to provide information useful for commissioning.  This requires staff to add information contemporaneously with accurate coding (how difficult can this be?).  Currently managers are self-validating data, for instance cross checking recorded activity against referrals.

Currently the PCT has a block contract with Provider Services.  This presents us as commissioners with two significant problems:

a) It is hard for us to obtain the financial data needed to support business cases for service redesign.

b) It is necessary and not straightforward to de-commission services (with a variation of the block contract) when redesigned services are put in place.
Our commissioning needs include addressing service gaps in community nursing.  We have to question the effectiveness of services like foot health, which costs £494 per referral.  Service redesign would address these problems but, as described above, it will not be easy to ensure the funding follows the patient.  Janet Lewis is our link with the PCT commissioners and she is keen to work with us.

Provider Services will be running 3 intermediate care wards at Hemel Hospital.  There may be complex HR issues to address in staffing this facility.

The future of the birthing unit at Hemel will be discussed with Catherine Pelly at the West Herts Leads meeting on 20 March.

District Nursing and Health Visiting remain key problem areas for the Practices.  These are core services that have been cut and moved away from the Practices.  The loss of dedicated, practice-based nurses has been a change for the worse.  Problems include:

· Continuity of clinical care.

· Communication with Apsley 1 (especially the need to FAX referrals).
· Nurses are unwilling to record consultations in the computerised medical records.

· Significant events have occurred at Bennets End (flu injections given twice).  We should be aware there is a reporting process for such events.

· Practices face security issues with a large and changing pool of staff using practice premises.

Developing additional capacity will be difficult.  There are problems with recruitment nationally.

Key contacts include Debbie Pyne (Head of Nursing) and Francis Flynn (Manager for Dacorum).  Avi is keen to work with them.
3. LES programme:
Based on Month 9 data, we predict an under spend of £200k on our LES budget this year.  There may be some outstanding invoices that might reduce this figure.  The main cause of this under spend is the fact that not all practices provide all of the services.
Services currently commissioned in Dacorum are:

· Counselling

· Residential Nursing Homes

· Physiotherapy

· Smoking Cessation

· Vasectomy

· Minor Treatment Room

· Sexual Health

Also, we have agreed to commission a LES for end of life palliative care.

We predict an increase in the number of services commissioned under this model, which provides an often suitable alternative to tender or any willing provider.  We will have to increase the LES budget as new services are commissioned.  But we have to be mindful of our responsibility to manage the overall budget for Dacorum and any increase in the LES budget has to be offset by a corresponding reduction elsewhere.  So, excluding growth money, a new LES has to be justified on the basis of savings made elsewhere.

As we proceed, we have to overcome the mind-set that any budget increase is ‘bad’.  An increase in the LES budget, if justified by business cases projecting overall savings, is ‘good’.  It facilitates the secondary to primary care shift that is an underlying purpose of PBC.
But we should monitor savings predicted in the business cases for new services.  This will inform subsequent commissioning decisions and enable corrective action to be taken where predicted savings are not delivered.

Budget setting for 2008/9 is underway.  But we can adjust budgets in-year where there is justification to do so.

If we are to make adequate progress in commissioning new services we urgently need a PBC Support Manager in the PCT.  We had hoped that some of this work could be done by Practice Managers.  Whilst there have been one or two notable exceptions, this experiment has not been a success.  In general, Practice Managers do not have the time, expertise or the knowledge of the process needed to successfully develop and progress a business case.  Mary has done excellent work to cover the gap, but dedicated resource is needed.  And this is independent on any decision we might make to recruit staff to support our own activities.
The lack of a Support Manager arises from a half-hearted attempt to recruit made by the PCT in 2007, with the objective that we appoint an existing staff member (Janice Omar).  When we declined to do this the PCT lost interest in the process, declaring that it was impossible to recruit into the post.  This fact probably makes it unique within the entire UK economy.
We could undertake the recruitment ourselves.  But we do not want DacCom to become an employer and it is unlikely that a Practice would be prepared to employ on our behalf.  (The Practice would bear the risk regarding employment rights).  The PCT should be the employer, so it is logical that they manage the recruitment.  Mark will write to Andrew Parker asking that the PCT re-advertise the post.  Sue Rivers-Brown will provide any support needed by the PCT in order to perform this impossible task.
At an earlier meeting we discussed proposals for a coeliac disease LES and a new smoking cessation LES.  Now we have a more complete understanding of the programme we will re-consider these proposals.  For coeliac disease, in particular, there may be an opportunity to improve the standard of care given by the Practices.
Sandy Gower is leading our efforts to re-commission the LES for physiotherapy.  Access is highly inequitable as only certain practices hold budgets.  Avi has said that any practice can refer to Tring, but in reality this does not occur.  No contracts are in place with providers.  The service should be re-commissioned with practice budgets set per capita, and procurement achieved through the any willing provider model.  Sue Rivers-Brown will meet with Sandy to ensure progress is made.

4. Ultrasound LES / Podiatry LES:
Outline business cases have been proposed by StAHCom.
Ultrasound: we are still frustrated by long waiting times for the service provided by the hospital trust.  Rapid access to urgent scans would have good clinical value.  The service has been provided successfully within practices in the past.

Podiatry: here, too, we would welcome an improvement on the current service.

In both cases (and for any similar proposals) we would have to ensure that savings can be realised from the current provider.  There is no issue where the service has a PBR tariff.  It is merely necessary to commission the LES and, so long as it is effective in reducing secondary care activity, savings will follow automatically.  However, where the service is provided under a block contract or as part of a HRG, it is necessary to unbundle and de-commission the current service as well as commissioning the LES.
Collaboration with other commissioning groups is an efficient way to commission new services.  There is clearly sufficient interest in these for us to consider supporting the work in StAHCom.  Mary and Corina will find out who is leading this effort so we can link with it.

We would need to identify a lead to support any collaborative work

5. Decision on Sexual Health proposals:
Sheila Burgess had provided some further information by e-mail, which was distributed to those present at the meeting.
We understand the proposal is consistent with national priorities.  It will provide additional capacity for sexual health (Dacorum does not have a GUM clinic).  It is aimed at patients who are currently reluctant to seek diagnosis and treatment.  The proposed service (at level 2-3) is different from the current NES (at level 1-2).  It would be possible for a practice to provide both services.  There would be no double-payment; each patient would be claimed against whichever of the services was provided.
We have had some difficulties in considering the proposal to date:

· We have not seen a complete cash-flow plan.  We have been told there is ‘new funding’ available for sexual health, but it is not clear whether this is already included in our overall budget.  We have been told that we would have to cover set-up costs for the new service, but we do not know what these are.
· As the proposal is for additional capacity, we would need to cut existing services to fund the service.

· The service would not be easily accessible to all Dacorum patients.

· We are not sure how many patients there are in the target group.
Nevertheless, we are prepared to approve a pilot project over 6 months, with a payment per case and a total budget of £50k.  This would allow the viability of the proposal to be demonstrated and we could consider longer-term funding.
Mark will communicate this decision to Sheila.
6. Clinical Governance:
Sheila Borkett-Jones is keen to establish a clinical governance structure across West-Herts, including meetings in each locality.  Richard Gallow has been the Dacorum Clinical Governance Lead for some time, and has been paid for 1 session per month by the PCT.  Richard would like to step down from this role but is prepared to continue for a few weeks whilst a successor is identified.  Trevor might be interested in the role.
The new Clinical Governance Lead should be made a member of the Executive if this is not already the case.

We should consider sessional funding for roles such as the Clinical Governance Lead and the Prescribing Lead.  However, the majority agreed that other members of the Executive should continue to claim an hourly rate.  Some members consider the monthly claim unprofessional (although it does not seem a problem for solicitors and accountants to base their charges on an hourly rate).  But it is essential that we can demonstrate good financial governance to our member practices.  And in particular that we can substantiate what we do for our money.
7. Action points:
· PBC governance sub-committee 
None discussed at this meeting.
· West Herts Leads Meeting
None discussed at this meeting.
· Action points from our last meeting:

The discussion is recorded in the appendix below.

8. Letter from Rothschild House:

Mark read the letters exchanged with Rothschild House.  Ralph Roberts reported that much work had been done on prescribing recently and that the results would become visible later in the year.  Mark responded that these efforts were much appreciated.
Zunia reported that there was not yet any visible improvement in the over spend on prescribing at Rothschild House.  We will review this again when the year-end figures are available.  The correspondence reported above provides a sound basis for a constructive dialogue at the year-end.

9. Next meeting:

Thursday 3 April 2008 from 1pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)

Appendix: Actions from previous meetings: 

	Avi Gupta / Meena Savla / Mary McMinn
	Set up a small working group for the local general hospital to liaise with Janet Lewis.
	This will meet on 20 March.

	All Executive members
	DacCom to devise a vision for the Local General Hospital and take this forward.
	Mary McMinn will meet with Suzanne Novak and Moira McGrath.

	Avi Gupta / Colin Neal
	Existing intermediate care DacCom leads to continue to feed into the existing intermediate care group.
	A link has been established with Katrina Hall’s presentation to the Executive.  Action Closed.

	All Executive members
	Discuss Rothschild House letter at 19 March DacCom meeting.
	Done.  Action Closed.

	Mark Jones / Mary McMinn 
	Invite Katrina Hall to attend a DacCom Executive meeting to clarify the community services specifications.
	Katrina attended the meeting on 19 March.  Action Closed.

	Mark Jones / Mary McMinn
	Invite Catherine Pelly to attend a DacCom Executive meeting to clarify the overall plans for Children’s Services and Maternity Services and what she requires from Practice Based commissioners.
	Catherine has accepted an invitation to attend the meeting on 7 May.

	All Executive members
	Make a decision about The Nap Surgery’s proposed pilot Sexual Health Service and communicate the decision to The Nap.
	A decision was made at the meeting on 19 March.  Mark Jones will communicate this to Sheila Burgess.

	Mary McMinn


	Physiotherapy to be rolled forward to October 2008 with an uplift of 2.3% - decision to be communicated to the present private physiotherapy providers.
	Done.  Action Closed.

	Avi Gupta / Sandy Gower / Mary McMinn
	Contact PBC support to chase up details of the physiotherapy contracts held with WHHT and other providers.
	

	Mary McMinn
	Counselling to be rolled forward to October 2008 with an uplift of 2.3% - decision to be communicated to the present counsellors.
	Done.  Action Closed.

	Gerry Bulger / Mary McMinn
	DacCom cannot pay for WHHT OPD follow-ups if the PCT does not agree to do so.
To await a formal invitation from WHHT for GP representation on OPD follow-up work. 
	This matter is being pursued by the PBC conclave.

	Gerry Bulger / Mary McMinn
	Plan a Hot Topics meeting to look at referrals to different levels of care.
	

	Trevor Fernandes / Mary McMinn
	Prepare a DacCom End of Life Palliative Care LES Business Case and present this for approval to the PBC Governance Subcommittee meeting on 29 April.
	

	Trevor Fernandes
	Agreed to take on the role of GP Stroke Lead.
	Action Closed.

	Coeliac Disease LES
	The E&N Herts LES has been beneficial in auditing the clinical care of these patients.
All coeliac patients were discharged from hospital follow up, but there is no planned performance management of these patients as it is not in QOF.
	Need to do Clinical Audit whether or not a LES is adopted.
Are they being closely monitored, if indeed this is necessary?

Further discussion is needed and this will be added to the agenda for 3 April.  Action Closed.

	Smoking Cessation LES
	This is a national “must do” for commissioners.  It still needs to happen even if GPs are not doing it.
	Need to send the LES specification to other providers. 

Further discussion is needed and this will be added to the agenda for 3 April.  Action Closed.

	Mark Jones
	Ask Suzanne to arrange a presentation from the providers of a new community based ophthalmology service.
	A presentation has been scheduled for the meeting on 3 April.

	Mark Jones
	Invite the Hospice of St Francis to attend a future meeting.
	The Hospice’s response is awaited 

	Mark Jones 
	Lead on proposals to link the PBC LES funding to practices to outcomes agreed with DacCom.
	A proposal has been discussed and agreed.  We are ready to respond to a LES for 2008/9 when this is announced.  Action Closed.

	Mark Jones
	Ask Navigant to identify the best structures and staffing for DacCom.
	Mark has identified the most appropriate contact in Navigant and has discussed our requirements.  6-8 days of consultancy work are envisaged.  Navigant will submit a proposal (target by 20 March).

	Richard Gallow /  Zunia Hurst
	Develop a cost-effective Prescribing Incentive Scheme to stimulate further prescribing progress. 
	To be progressed on 12 April.

	Mary McMinn
	Lead the development of a commissioning plan for 2008/9 and identify the appropriate budgets.
	Ongoing. Mary needs to contact Beverley Flowers, Tad Woroniecki, Heather Gray, John Phipps, Roger Hammond and Suzanne Novak to determine these budgets.  

The PCT has deferred the target date for completion to end-April.

	Sue Rivers-Brown / Mary McMinn
	Secure carry-forward of present LES schemes and funding and the identification and development of new LES schemes and funding.
	This was reviewed at the Executive meeting on 19 March.  Action Closed.

	Suzanne Novak / Mary McMinn
	Work with Rothschild House to ensure the proposal for provision of in-house general surgery is made ready for submission to the PBC Governance Subcommittee.
	A meeting has been held but further work is needed.

	Mark Jones / Geoff Smith
	Obtain approval of DacCom’s Counselling LES for 2008/09 Business Case from the PBC Governance Subcommittee.
	This was approved by the Subcommittee on 4 March.  Action Closed.

	Bernie Tipple / Mary McMinn
	Work with HPFT, the JCT and the PCT to ensure that the Dacorum Enhanced Primary Mental Health Services Proposal is approved by the PBC Governance Subcommittee on 29 April.
	Mary is working hard to obtain the necessary approvals from the PCT.  The GP Hot Topics Mental Health meeting has been arranged for 22 April.

	Mark Jones / Corina Ciobanu
	Ensure that the DacCom’s COPD Business Case is approved by the PBC Governance Subcommittee on 29 April.
	Some approvals are still awaited.  We also need confirmation that StAH Com will commission the service.
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